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Annual General Meeting 
Held on Thursday 21 May 2009
At Manchester Bridge Club
Present: 
Kevin Comrie (Chairman), Bernard Kaye (Treasurer), Michael Newman (Secretary), 
Michael Byrne, Pat Buxton, Bob Cooke, Boris Ewart, 

Caryl Bloch, Lance Bloohn, Mike Burtt, Celia Comrie, David Debbage 

Bernard Goldenfield, Rhona Goldenfield, Joyce Goldstone, Ian Hempstock, 

Val Hempstock, Kevin Higgins, John Holland, Gareth Hyett, Barbara Lewis, 
Eve Lighthill, Rodney Lighton, Gillian McMullen, Jeff Morris, Jenny Morris, 

Jim Morris, Alan Nelson, Kath Nelson, Ian Pendlebury, John Rudolf,

Raymond Semp, Alec Smalley, Jeff Smith, David Tattersall, Sid Travers, Joyce White
1
Apologies for Absence: 
Denis Robson, Joan Hinchliffe
2
Minutes of last Meeting held 5 June 2008 and Matters Arising:

Accepted as a true record – Proposed by Rhona Goldenfield and seconded by Bob Cooke.
3
Report of Officers: 

3.1 
Chairman (Kevin Comrie): 


KC offered congratulations on the following achievements of Manchester players:-

To John Hassett,  Bill Hirst, John Holland (together with Clive Owen) who won the Gerard Faulkner Seniors Salver on 8 June 2008 beating Dennis O'Donovan's team by 54 IMPs.
To John Holland and Michelle Brunner on being part of the team that came 3rd in the Brighton Bowl.

To Michelle Brunner on winning the International Bridge Press Association Defence of the Year Award for her play against China in the 2007 World Championship Quarter Finals. 

To Mike Bell on being in the winning team in the Riviera Congress Teams.

To Michael Byrne and Mike Bell on coming 11th in the Brighton Pairs.

To Michael Byrne on Captaining the Under 21’s to the Silver Medal in the Mind Sports Olympiad in Beijing.

To Jason and Justin Hackett in being part of the Silver Medal winning team in the Open event at the Mind Sports Olympiad.


Jason and Justin Hackett had also been part of the winning Gold Cup team in Peebles in December 2008 the fourth occasion on which they have won this event.

To Michael Byrne and Mike Bell on their performance in the first weekend of the Camrose representing the EBU team during the weekend of 9th to 11th January in Cardiff.

To John Holland and Michelle Brunner on their performance in the second weekend of the Camrose representing England during the weekend of 6th to 8th March in Oxford.

The EBU team won the Camrose with England finishing second and both the above pairs finished high on the Butler rankings.

To Alex Morris and Mike Bell playing with different partners in the Junior Camrose.   This was Alex’s 5th appearance in the Junior Camrose and Mike’s 2nd.  

To Michael Byrne in Captaining the Under 20’s to victory in the Peggy Bayer and in so doing scoring an incredible 198 out of 200 VP’s.

To Kath Nelson and Tracy Capal on being selected for the Lady Milne in Eire in April.

In the Spring Foursomes held over the May Bank Holiday weekend a team including John Holland, Michelle Bruner and Paul Hackett had reached the semi-final losing narrowly to the eventual winners.


To honour the achievements of Michael Byrne, Jason & Justin Hackett at the Mind Sports in Beijing in October 2008 the Lord Mayor of Manchester, Councillor Mavis Smitheman had presided over a Civic Reception at Manchester Town Hall on Thursday 16 April 2009.  Relatives of Michael Byrne and the Hacketts had attended together with members of the Committee of the Manchester County Bridge Association.
To Joy and Irving Blakey, Rhona and Bernard Goldenfield who have just reached the final of the Gerard Faulkner Seniors Salver for 2009 where they will play Derek and Celia Oram, Tony Gordon and Roger Jackson.


The issue of P2P was still a hot potato.  Most of the larger clubs within MCBA would continue to affiliate.  The Chairman had consulted widely both within the Executive of the MCBA and outside to sound out how the association should raise its revenue from April 2010 on the assumption that P2P is introduced.  There was an almost unanimous view that the EBU should collect the monies on behalf of the MCBA.  It was estimated that a charge of 7 pence per duplicate session would be levied on top of the EBU’s P2P fee of 29 pence.  The EBU would also be charging £5 for each team playing in the Manchester league.  Therefore the league fee which MCBA charges each team would also need to be increased.  The Chairman had notified the EBU that from April 2010 it should collect 7 pence per duplicate session on behalf of MCBA.


KC thanked all Officers for their help and support during his tenure in the first year as Chairman.
3.2
Secretary (Michael Newman):
MJN reported that in March 2009 he had been asked to supply a copy of the Constitution to Trafford Bridge Club.  As he did not have an electronic copy he had typed this up from the paper copy given to him by his predecessor Gordon Rice in 2007.  It transpired that the MCBA Constitution had not been amended since 1999.  MJN had identified that quite apart from the revisions which would need to be made to the Constitution after the introduction of P2P in April 2010 that there were several errors in the current constitution.  These included references to Newsletter Editor and EBU Delegates.  EBU Delegates was a term which had ceased to be relevant after the EBU became a Limited Company in 2005.  MJN had met up with Sid Travers and Kevin Comrie in April to identify those areas in the Constitution which would need revision.


Carol Bloch reminded those present that the Constitution could only be formally amended at the AGM and it was intended that a new constitution would be formally submitted at the AGM of the MCBA in May 2010.
3.3
Treasurer (Bernard Kaye):


BK thanked Bernard Goldenfield for all his contributions throughout the year and for auditing the accounts for the financial year.  Copies of the accounts were made available to everyone present.  A breakdown of the expenses for the Manchester Congress was also made available.  The Congress had this year made a profit of £313 which was a considerable improvement on the previous year when a loss of £230 had been incurred.

Subscription income had dropped slightly to £3,823 (2007 – 2008 £3,933) which had remained fairly constant for the past 5 years.


There was a surplus of Income over Expenditure of £1,345. (2007 - 2008 £1,320).  The reserves to be carried forward were £14,677 (2007 – 2008 £13,332).
One problem in presenting the accounts was that following the transfer of Capital funds from Nat West to Skipton Building Society in August 2008 the interest from Skipton would be paid annually but would be applied after the year end and so would not appear in the 2008 – 2009 accounts.  Furthermore there was no overdraft facility with the Skipton Building Society which necessitated a higher balance being kept in the current account.

During the year the Treasurer had paid out the sum of £100 towards the repair of a Duplimate machine which was kept at Blackburn Bridge Club but was part owned (one third) by the MCBA.


The PA system had not yet been amortised into the accounts.


The Gazette Trophy had this year been held after the year end of 31 March 2009 and so did not appear in the accounts.


Alan Nelson queried why the Sundry expenses figure for the Manchester Congress of £1,059 was double the previous year’s figure of £551.  The Chairman was requested to satisfy himself of the reasons for this.  One reason offered was the higher car parking charges levied by the Renaissance Hotel.

BK was retiring as Treasurer after 11 years of service.  He would be moving his allegiance to Merseyside & Cheshire but would remain an Associate Member of the MCBA.  To mark his long service Rhona Goldenfield presented Bernard with a set of travel bags.
3.4
Membership Secretary (Bob Cooke)

Membership at the end of 2008 – 2009 was:

	Full members
	746

	Junior members
	37

	Bridge for All
	40

	Associate members
	22

	
	

	TOTAL
	845


The total is up more than 3% up from the March 2008 figure of 815.

The EBU fees for the current year starting 1 April 2009 are:
	Club Affiliation
	£28.00

	Full Members
	£23.50

	Youth Members under 25
	£5.00

	Youth Members under 17
	£2.00

	Associate Members

(Joining EBU through another County)
	£5.50


The Full Membership fees have increased by £1 compared to 2008 – 2009.


This will be the last year that the subscriptions are collected in this way if P2P comes into operation in April 2010.
3.5
Tournament Secretary (Pat Buxton)

PB reported that the inaugural Autumn Intermediate Pairs had been held at Altrincham Bridge Club on Sunday 26 October 2008.  17 pairs took part and the event was won by Karen Leigh and Helen Reid. 
The Ben Franks had been held on Sunday 7 December 2008 at Manchester Bridge Club.  23 pairs had taken part and the event had been won by Gary Hyett and Rodney Lighton.  Many stayed for the prize giving and wine and mince pies had been served while the results were checked.

The Cantor Cup had been held on Sunday 8 February 2009.  22 pairs had taken part and the event had been won by Peter Ackrill and Harry Lowe.  Two of the Cantor sons had attended to present the prizes.

A licence application for the Manchester Congress to be held in January 2010 had been made on 9th February and this had now been received.  PB had made the application at an earlier date this year in order to ensure that the EBU received it well before the deadline for the publication of the 2009 – 2010 EBU diary.

Entries for the Gazette Trophy held on Sunday 5 April had been disappointing.  Only 5 teams had taken part – Manchester A, Manchester B, Bramhall, Altrincham A and Altrincham B.  The event had been convincingly won by Manchester A ahead of Altrincham A.  Manchester A would represent the County in the Garden Cities Regional Final on Saturday 16 May 2009.
The Higson Cup and Plate Finals had been held on Sunday 19 April.  The Higson Cup had been won for the first time by St Titus (Michael Byrne, Michael Newman, Mike Bell and Rodney Lighton + Gary Hyett in earlier rounds) and the Higson Plate had been won by Double Diamonds (Peter & Brenda Greaves, Di Lyons and Richard Acaster).

A second Intermediate Pairs event would be held on Sunday 31 May 2009.  PB said the eligibility criteria for future Intermediate Pairs events would be looked at.
PB also listed the provisional calendar for 2009 – 2010 :
	Green Point Teams
	Sunday 19th July 2009

	Autumn Intermediate Pairs
	Sunday 25th October 2009

	Ben Franks Trophy
	Sunday 6th December 2009

	Manchester Congress
	2nd and 3rd January 2010

	Gazette Trophy
	Sunday 24th January 2010

	Green Point Pairs
	Saturday 13th March 2010

	Cantor Cup
	Sunday 28th March 2010

	Higson Cup and Plate
	Sunday 9th May 2010

	MCBA Annual General Meeting
	Thursday 27th May 2010



PB thanked the members of the Tournament Committee for their support and the Tournament Directors (Tony Woollin, David Collier, Stanley Blaiwais, Jeff Smith, Boris Ewart and Jeff Morris).  Thank you also to the Committee of Altrincham Bridge Club for all their efforts and to Manchester Bridge Club for their hospitality.  Special thanks were due to Jeff Smith and Barbara Lewis for all their help over the past 12 months.
3.6
Congress Secretary (Kevin Comrie)

Kevin thanked the members of the Tournament Committee who had helped in the organisation of the 2009 Congress.  


The 2009 Congress had been a great success with about 50 tables in play.  Much credit was due to the sterling efforts of the Congress Committee of Jeff Smith, Bernard Kaye, Michael Byrne, Bob Cooke, Pat Buxton, Barbara Lewis, Celia Comrie and Rhona Goldenfield.  He thanked those sponsors for advertising in the Congress brochure.

KC reported that the Congress had made a profit of £313 compared to a loss of £230 in 2008.
Alec Smalley proposed a vote of thanks to Michael Byrne for attracting so many Juniors to the event.

3.7
Match Secretary (Michael Byrne)

Presidents Cup


Manchester had finished 3rd out of 9 counties in the Presidents Cup held over the weekend of 26 – 27 July 2008.  

Northern League

MGB reported that on Sunday 13 July 2008 the National Finals for the 2007 winners of the inter-county teams of eight leagues were held at West Midlands Bridge Club in Solihull.  The A team finished a disappointing 3rd to Gloucestershire and Berks & Bucks after leading at the half way stage and the B team finished runners-up to Oxford.
In the Northern League following the final round of matches on Saturday 25 October the A Division had been comfortably won by Manchester with Yorkshire a distant second.  Likewise in the C Division Manchester were also comfortable winners ahead of Yorkshire.  Unfortunately in the B Division Yorkshire had gained their revenge beating Manchester into 2nd place.  

MGB thanked Rhona Goldenfield for sorting out the players for the final Northern League matches.  There was considerable criticism of the arrangements for the final round of matches held at Bradford Bridge Club on 25 October.  It was felt that it had been inappropriate for all the matches (A, B & C) to be held at the same venue because this meant that the playing conditions were too crowded and this had also affected the normally high quality of the refreshments served at half time.  As Bernard Kaye had been on holiday Jeff Morris had attended in Bernard’s place to communicate these criticisms by attending the annual review meeting of the Northern League which had been held at Bradford Bridge Club on Thursday 6 November.
MGB reported that the selectors had met on 1 April 2009 to select teams for the National Final of the 2008 winners of the Northern League in which the Manchester A and C teams had been victorious.  The National Final would be held on Sunday 5 July 2009 in Solihull.
For the 2009 Northern League Manchester would be hosting the A pool on Saturday 11 July and Saturday 10 October.


Derbyshire

Manchester had lost the annual match against Derbyshire held on Sunday 7 September 2008.  The 2009 fixture would be on Sunday 6 September.


Tollemache

In November 2008 Manchester had failed to qualify for the final of the Tollemache.

Merville Goldstone Trophy

The County Cup had now been renamed in honour of Merville Goldstone.  The final would be held on Friday 5 June to determine Manchester’s representatives in the Pachabo to be held over the weekend of 13th – 14th June.  The holders Byrne (Newman, Hyett, Bell and Lighton) would be playing Brunner (Holland, Hassett and Hirst).
3.8
League Secretary (Boris Ewart)


BE circulated the final league tables with the results of all 100 teams.  For 2008 – 2009 the League had been restructured into 11 teams in each division except for Division 3 which had 12 teams.

BE confirmed that he would definitely be retiring as League Secretary at the end of the month.

BE had put forward an Agenda Item to be discussed later in the meeting that there should be introduced a commitment to limit the use of substitutes in league matches.  Some teams – in particular Pennine Predators – were “technically within the rules but not within the spirit of the rules”.  Following a match between Pennine Predators and DASH the decision of the League Secretary had been referred to the Conduct Committee which had resulted in a VP fine being imposed on Pennine Predators.

47 teams had entered the Higson Cup reducing to a 6 team final and a further 10 teams had opted to enter directly into the Higson Plate reducing to a 9 team final.


Boris would be preparing detailed instructions on the computer to aid his successor in carrying out the role of League Secretary.  He also urged that team captains should make the duties of his successor easier to administer by:-

· Returning the entry form on time – with any changes

· Paying all monies on time

· E-mailing complete results including which players participated

· Completing their matches on time

· Updating the League Secretary with any new players or changes to e-mail ID or address


BE also attached a list to his report detailing those teams who had played a member who appeared not to have an EBU number.
3.9
Green Point Secretary (Rhona Goldenfield)
RG reported that the one day Swiss Teams on Sunday 20 July 2008 had made a profit of £404 while the Swiss Pairs on Saturday 14 March 2009 had made a profit of £482 with a capacity attendance for each event of 24 tables for the teams and 25 tables for the Pairs.
3.10
Chairman of Selectors (Denis Robson)


No report was received in the absence of the Chairman of Selectors.
3.11
Publicity Officer (Jeff Morris)

JKM had obtained publicity in the South Manchester Reporter with regards to Michael Byrne captaining the Under 21’s in the Mind Sports Olympiad in Beijing.  Following the successful outcome of the team achieving a Silver Medal a further article had appeared in the South Manchester Reporter.

JKM had widely publicised the achievements of the Under 21 and Open Teams in Beijing and this had led to Manchester Town Hall organizing a Civic Reception on Thursday 16 April 2009 to honour these achievements.  Indeed Manchester was the only UK city to give recognition to the medals won by our Bridge players in Beijing.  The Lord Major of Manchester, Councillor Mavis Smitheman said she was delighted to welcome the Manchester Bridge Association to the Town Hall and to congratulate the players on their remarkable achievements on the world stage. Other sporting heroes from last year’s Beijing Games have been honoured by the City and it was fitting that the achievements of our Mind Sports Competitors should be equally celebrated and applauded.
JKM explained that he did his best to report the achievements of all MCBA members in the six annual issues of English Bridge but explained that as his contributions were limited to 300 words per issue it was not always possible.

3.12
EBU Shareholders (Michael Newman, Sid Travers, Bernard  Kaye)


Sid Travers gave a brief summary of the EBU Shareholders meeting which he had attended.  On Thursday 2 October 2008 he had attended with Bernard Kaye and on Wednesday 11 March 2009 he had attended with Michael Newman.
3.13
Schools, Youth & Teachers Liaison (Jeff Morris)
JKM reported that:- 
Mike Bell and Adam Hickman played in the Channel Trophy which took place from 19 – 21 December 2008 in London.  Jennifer Marvin and Elizabeth Roberts and Amy Stout played in the Channel Trophy Under 25 Women’s Team event.

Alex Morris and Mike Bell represented the winning England team in the Junior Camrose held in Belfast over the weekend of 21 – 22 February 2009.  This was Alex’s fifth win in the Junior Camrose and Mike Bell’s second.

This summer five junior players from Manchester will be representing England in the Junior Europeans in Romania – Alex Morris, Mike Bell, Jennifer Marvin, Elizabeth Roberts and Amy Stout.

Mike Bell has taken over from David Adelman in the running of the After School Bridge Club on Thursday afternoons at Manchester Bridge Club from 16:30 to  18:00.
Simon Mattison has continued to captain the Kids team in Division 5A.

12 Manchester school players went to the Grange School in Hertford to play a three way match with Liverpool last June and Manchester was the home venue for a return fixture in February.  Manchester took a team last June to play in the Asquith Trophy in Harrogate.  A team of Manchester juniors played in the Northern Bridge League.

Manchester players took part in the Arnott-Davidson in Sheffield and played in the Young Bridge Challenge at Loughborough in March.  Two Manchester pairs went to the Under 19 Pairs in London at Easter.  

For the first time Manchester University sent a team to play in the Bluney Cup in York.  There is now a nucleus of students who may be able to set up a University Bridge Club and then be represented at Freshers week next September.  Sinead Bird a member of the Under 25 Girls squad joins Manchester University in September and Lavinia Constantin from Romania is currently doing a post graduate qualification at the University.

On the education front David Adelman has been taken on by the EBU to teach Minibridge to Primary School Teachers.  He and Boris Ewart have developed excellent teaching materials for this purpose.  They have been considerably helped by Melanie Rankin a teacher at Stockport’s Fairway Primary who had road tested the materials in the classroom.

David Adelman demonstrated his methods at the recent Primary and Early Years Exhibition at G-Mex.  35 enquiries resulted as well as an article in the Manchester Evening News and a promise of an article in the National Association of Primary School Headteachers magazine.

4
Election of President

Sid Travers proposed that Eve Lighthill be re-elected as President.  The motion was seconded by Kevin Comrie and passed on a show of hands.
5
Election of Executive
5.1
Chairman

Kevin Comrie

Proposed by Rhona Goldenfield and seconded by Sid Travers.
5.2
Vice-Chairman

Bob Cooke

Proposed by Kevin Comrie and seconded by Alan Nelson.
5.3
Secretary

Michael Newman


Proposed by Eve Lighthill and seconded by Bob Cooke.
5.4
Treasurer

Joan Hinchliffe

Proposed by Michael Byrne and seconded by Bob Cooke.
5.5
Membership Secretary

Bob Cooke

5.6
Tournament Secretary

Pat Buxton

5.7
Congress Secretary

Kevin Comrie

5.8
Match Secretary

Michael Byrne

5.9
League Secretary

David Tattersall was formally elected to succeed Boris Ewart 
Proposed by David Debbage and seconded by Boris Ewart.
5.10
Green Point Secretary

Rhona Goldenfield
6
Election of Other Officers
6.1
Publicity Officer

Jeff Morris

6.2
Schools, Youth & Teachers Liaison Officer


David Adelman & Jeff Morris
6.3
Auditor

Denis Robson
6.4
Selection Committee

Bob Cooke and Rhona Goldenfield were retiring from the Selection Committee.  Boris Ewart and Joyce White were nominated to replace them and duly elected.   The new Selection Committee is thus:-

Denis Robson

Boris Ewart


Jenny Morris


Alec Smalley


Joyce White

6.5
Conduct Committee

This Committee had met for the first time in several years to consider the use of substitutes by Pennine Predators.  Its members remained:-


John Holland


Eve Lighthill


Rodney Lighton

Jeff Morris


Kath Nelson


Sid Travers
6.6
EBU Shareholders


Following Bernard Kaye’s transfer to Merseyside & Cheshire a new EBU shareholder needed to be elected.  Kath Nelson was proposed by Rhona Goldenfield and seconded by Eve Lighthill.  The new shareholders were thus:-


Michael Newman


Sid Travers


Kath Nelson

7
Excessive Use of Substitutes in the League

Boris Ewart had requested that the following three criteria be implemented regarding the use of substitutes in the League:-

1
A player cannot be used as a substitute more than 2 times for a league match in any one season.

2
A team can only have a substitute from another team only two times in a season.  After that they either have to add to their squad an available player or withdraw from the league if they cannot complete their matches.

3
A substitute can be of similar standing and from the same division as long as the substitute has not already played against the team in another match.


It was agreed that the Tournament Committee should meet in June 
to discuss these issues fully.  In particular it was necessary to define what constituted an “Emergency” requiring the use of a substitute.  
8
Any Other Business

None.
The meeting closed at 10:30 pm.

